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August 14, 2019
Lickdale, PA


The Union Township Board of Supervisors met in regular session on Wednesday, August 14, 2019.  The meeting was held at the Municipal Building, 3111 SR 72, Jonestown, PA.

 Dennis Firestone called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Present:

Dennis Firestone, Chairman 




Kerry McCrary, Vice Chairman
Gary Longenecker, Secretary
Brent McFeaters, Township Manager

Elizabeth Krause, Zoning Officer 
Bryan Michael, Road Crew Supervisor
Atty. Andrew Race for Paul Bametzreider, Township Solicitor    



Steve Sherk, Township Engineer



Fourteen (14) Citizens  
PUBLIC COMMENTS

None
Kerry McCrary made a motion seconded by Dennis Firestone to approve the July Meeting Minutes.  All approved. 

FINANCIAL REPORT 


Gary Longenecker made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to approve the Financial Report.  All approved.  

FORT INDIANTOWN GAP – DAVID WEISNICHT


Mr. Weisnicht reported that by the end of July there were 121,669 personnel training at the Gap.  They are scheduled to host mortar and artillery training during the month of August between 8 a.m. and 11 p.m. Mortar training will be conducted August 9-11 and artillery training will be conducted August 20-22.  Mr. Weisnicht said they are getting ready for war exercises which will bring more troops into the area creating more business for local vendors.  

Mr. Weisnicht informed the Board that corrective action was taken on low level flights by using the Gap’s extensive radar system which has a flight recorder and can adjust the flight paths if needed.  He reminded everyone that the Ft. Indiantown Gap heliport is the second busiest heliport in the Unites States Army. 

Brent McFeaters and Gary Longenecker thanked Mr. Weisnicht for the Gap’s help on Calvary Road and said it saved the Township a lot of money.  


Kerry McCrary asked about the access point status.  Mr. Weisnicht said they were permitted by the Lebanon County Conservation District, but the contracts have been delayed.  He added that they will keep trying to move forward, and he will keep the Board up to date on the progress being made.   

STATE POLICE REPORT


No report was available.

NORTHERN LEBANON FIRE AND EMERGENCY SERVICES (NLFES)


Report available with handouts when provided by NLFES

PLANNING COMMISSION


Liz Krause gave the following report from the August 7th Planning Commission Meeting:

1. The Planning Commission accepted the Freightliner Minor Subdivision & Preliminary/Final Land Development Plan for review.  No action was taken, and the plan was tabled until the September meeting.  
2.  The Planning Commission took action on the following items regarding the Lebanon Valley Cycles Land Development Plan:

a. Recommend approval of the waivers as stated in Steve Sherk’s August 5, 2019 comment letter

b. Recommend plan approval contingent upon the remaining items in Steve Sherk’s August 5, 2019 comment letter being satisfied

c. Recommend the Board accept the 90-day extension for review of the plan (if needed)
3. The Planning Commission acted on the following items regarding the Aleta Babe Minor Subdivision Plan:

a.  Recommend approval of the “Request for Planning Waiver & Non-Building Declaration” 
b. Recommend approval of the waivers as requested in Matthew & Hockley’s waiver request letter dated August 7, 2019

c. Recommend plan approval contingent upon providing signed & sealed plans

d. Recommend the Board accept the 90-day extension for review of the plan (if needed)
4. The Planning Commission recommends the Board approve the seven waivers as requested in McCarthy Engineering’s Waiver Request letters dated August 5, 2019 regarding the Babu Patel Two Lot Subdivision Plan.  No other action was taken on the plan.  
LEBANON VALLEY CYCLES LAND DEVELOPMENT PLAN
Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to grant the waivers as noted in Steve Sherk’s August 5, 2019 comment letter to the Lebanon Valley Cycles Land Development Plan.  All approved.  After a brief discussion regarding the letter of credit being in place, but no signed agreements have been received by the Township, Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to approve the Lebanon Valley Cycles Land Development Plan contingent upon the signed agreements being in place.  All approved.  

ALETA BABE MINOR SUBDIVISION PLAN


Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to approve and authorize signing of the DEP Request for Planning Waiver & Non-Building Declaration for the Aleta Babe Minor Subdivision Plan.  All approved.  


Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to grant the waivers to Sections 5.11.C.10.b.  & 305.D of Union Township’s Subdivision & Land Development Ordinance (SALDO) regarding street improvements as recommended in Steve Sherk’s August 2nd comment letter.  All approved.  


Since Bob Gerhart said he hasn’t received the signed plans to present to the Board, no action was taken on the plan, but Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to accept the 90-day extension to the Aleta Babe Minor Subdivision Plan.  All approved.  

OFFROAD REALTY SUBDIVISION PLAN


Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to approve the Off -Road Realty Subdivision Plan.  All approved.  

BABU PATEL LAND SUBDIVISION PLAN


Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to approve the seven waivers as recommended for approval in Steve Sherk’s August 7th comment letter regarding the Babu Patel Subdivision Plan.  All approved. 
ZONING OFFICER REPORT

Liz Krause reported that 17 permits were issued totaling $1,007.00 and $267.60 was received in reimbursement of fees.


Krause also reported the following:
Atty. Keith Kilgore said that he feels the Light’s Appeal Hearing went well.  He said the judge seemed to understand the issues, but it may be awhile before we get a decision.   Atty. Mike Padeska who was filling in for Paul Bametzreider, Township Solicitor said Atty. Bametzreider said the decision could take well over 90 days.  
Enforcement Issues:

According to Brent, there were no changes at the White Tail Lane properties as of Saturday, August 10th.

Last month I reported that I sent the owner of 70 Racehorse Drive a letter stating that the grass had to be mowed by Monday, July 15th.  The grass was mowed.

After the conversation at last month’s meeting regarding the horse manure generated at 200 Moonshine Road still being thrown on Camp Bashore’s property, I spoke to the property owner who said the dumpster company had picked up the dumpster to empty it, and he didn’t realize it wasn’t returned to the property.  I followed up our conversation with a certified letter and noted that any future violation regarding manure storage will result in enforcement action.  

I received a formal complaint regarding the property located at 488 Awol Road regarding grass overgrowth and junk scattered throughout the property.  I sent a certified letter to the property owner who has begun cleaning up the property. I will monitor and follow up at next month’s meeting. 

I spoke with Derek Bartram of DEP and as of yesterday he said there were no changes on the property at 15 Campmeeting Road.  
ROAD FOREMAN REPORT

RIDGE ROAD BRIDGE INSPECTION


Brent McFeaters said that Bryan Michael pointed out to him that the sides of the Ridge Road bridge are deteriorating.  Brent presented the Board with photos of the beam of the bridge and said that Wilson Consulting gave an estimate of $1,000.00 to inspect the bridge.  Kerry McCrary said he doesn’t think fixing it is an option and it should probably be replaced.  Steve Sherk said he can look at it and give a report with his recommendations and if it needs replaced, he can give his opinion of the options that would work, but he doesn’t think it will cost half as much as the Greenpoint School Road Bridge.     
NEUINS LANE – REPLACE CULVERTS

 
Brent explained that as you are heading north on Neuins Lane the bump is not as bad as it is when you are heading south, and they’ve determined that the corrugated 24” pipe is rusting out and since this is a 164-acre drainage area, the Township would need a permit from DEP to replace it.  Brent said he had Steve look at it and Steve gave a proposal of $3,000.00 to prepare the permit and submit to DEP.   Since the permitting process to replace the pipe could take six months, the Board said Steve Sherk should start the process of obtaining the permit. 
 LENOPE LANE CULVERT REPAIRS
Dennis Firestone asked about the work that is going to be done at Roy Alley’s on Lenope Lane.    Brent said Mr. Alley is going to pay for the pipe.   Steve Sherk said plans are finished, and Paul Bametzreider prepared the Right of Way Agreement and Temporary Grading Easement.   Dennis Firestone added that there is a lot of work that will have to be done and he doesn’t think it’s right if Mr. Alley just pays for one pipe when two headwalls will also be installed at a cost of $800 each plus the Township does the labor.  Steve Sherk noted that it’s his opinion that since the driveway culvert is just off the Township’s Right of Way, increasing the culvert would improve the drainage on the Township’s road.  After a brief discussion, the Board agreed that the cost of the materials should be split 50-50 with Mr. Alley, and Brent said he will contact Mr. Alley and tell him that the Township will supply the labor if Mr. Alley pays for half the materials for the culvert repair.

 TOMSTOWN ROAD TREES
Brent also informed the Board that there are two trees on Tomstown Road that need cut down.  He added that Bryan has them marked and they will have someone come out next week.   
ENGINEER’S REPORT – STEVE SHERK – 
1. Street Occupancy / Driveway Permits:  No permits were issued since the last meeting.
2. Atlantic-Sunrise Pipeline.  All road restorations are complete except for Hoover Drive where additional repairs are necessary at the pipeline crossing.  Hoover Drive was recently chip sealed so the plan is to wait until next April or May after the chip seal has set to make final repairs.  If the repairs are made too soon, the new chip seal could be damaged by the equipment.  Transco has offered to pay the Township a negotiated amount for the repairs unless the Township prefers Transco make the repairs.  We plan to revisit this item with Alan Berenbrok early next year.  Steve said he will get a quote.  
3. Green Point School Road Bridge.  Completed work includes initial mobilization, bonding, erosion and sediment pollution controls, bridge demolition, installation of stream bypass system, bridge footers, steel plate installation, partial bridge backfill and partial headwall construction.  CriLon submitted its second pay application in the amount of $104,809.39 (see my recommendation letter dated August 5th).  CriLon is now targeting substantial completion by September 6th, weather permitting.  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to authorize the payment of $104,809.39 to CriLon.  All approved.    Steve also said that Big R. Bridge will be invoicing for the balance of the payment due, but that the Township must hold 10% until the end of the job and asked if the Board wants to authorize payment when he receives the invoices.  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to authorize the payment to Big R. Bridge when the invoice is received, less 10% until completion.   All approved.  
4. Quartermaster Road Culvert.  We are waiting for PA DEP to complete their review of the GP-11 permit application.  We plan to send legal descriptions and easement exhibits to John Saufley from Fort Indiantown Gap after we receive comments from PA DEP and are certain the design is acceptable such that the easement won’t change.

5. Silvertown Road Culverts.  PA DEP completed their initial review of the GP-11 permit registration.  It’s our understanding the application was forwarded to the DEP section chief for final review.  Therefore, we expect DEP will soon issue the permit.  If the Township plans to complete the work this fall, we recommend advertising for a September bid opening assuming the permit is soon issued without any changes. The Board agreed that Steve should advertise the bids for next month’s meeting.  
6. Drainage Problem at 7 Lenope Lane (at intersection with Fort Swatara Road).  Plans for the culvert replacement are complete.  It is our understanding the Township plans to complete the work.  Paul Bametzreider prepared a “Declaration of Permanent Easement and Temporary Right-of-Way for Storm Water Culvert” which needs to be executed by Rob and Kathy Alley and Mark and Stephanie Brehm prior to the start of construction.

7. Drainage Problem at Intersection of Awol Road & Hoover Drive.  We prepared a drainage improvement plan which includes a Type-M inlet on the south side of Awol Road to collect the runoff.  An 18-inch HDPE pipe will run 234 feet north from the inlet under Awol Road and discharge along the east side of Hoover Drive where flow will enter the existing 30-inch RCP culvert on the east side of Hoover Drive.  The plan includes an intermediate Type-M inlet located about 100 feet north of Awol Road on the south side of the existing stone driveway to prevent washouts.

8. Land Development Plan for BC Fitness – See letter dated July 31, 2019 recommending a reduction in the letter of credit balance for BC Fitness.  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to authorize the $43,637.00 reduction of BC Fitness’s Letter of Credit allowing a balance of $1,980.00 for receipt of the required As-Built Plan.  All approved.  
Kerry McCrary asked about the light at Micro Drive, and Brent McFeaters, Township Manager said there was a short in the signal and it was fixed.  Kerry asked if 
C. M. High can fix the light at Old Forge Road, or if it could be set as it was originally set.  Brent said he will contact C. M. High.  Kerry also asked about the status of the Green-Light-Go Application, and Steve Sherk said they haven’t heard anything yet, but noted that there is a meeting with Freightliner on August 23rd at 1:00 p.m.  
SOLICITOR’S REPORT – ANDREW RACE FOR ATTY.  PAUL BAMETZREIDER
NEWSWANGER POULTRY OPERATION


Atty. Race reported that they have not received the agreements for the Newswanger Poultry Operation Land Development Plan, so no action was taken on the plan.  
JONESTOWN GROUP, LLC


Atty. Race also reported that the Jonestown Group will be at the September meeting and added that Atty. George Christianson said they are getting the runaround from Penn Dot.  Steve Sherk said that Penn Dot wants evidence that the land development plan was approved and noted that the Township did send a letter to Penn Dot stating that the Township does not want to rezone until they receive Penn Dot approval.   
NEW BUSINESS

ISADORE OLLAR & LESTER MAY – PENNY LANE QUESTIONS & CONCERNS


Mr. Ollar a Penny Lane resident explained to the Board that they would like to close the thoroughfare on Penny Lane because a lot of the traffic from Love’s is cutting through Penny Lane and asked if they could put up a sign that says “Private Road and block off the road completely.  Atty. Race said since it’s a private road, they can close it, and the Board agreed that they had no problem with putting up the sign on the State Route 72 side of Penny Lane and barricading the road from the Old Forge side of Penny Lane.  Brent McFeaters, Township Manager said he will provide them with the contact information for ordering the signs, and a concrete barrier.  Steve Sherk recommended Mr. Ollar contact the owner of the Freightliner property to verify that 
LEBANON COUNTY AGRICULTURAL LAND PRESERVATION BOARD DONATION

Brent McFeaters explained that last year the Board donated $100.00 towards preserving farmland in Lebanon County.  After a brief discussion regarding the program to preserve farmland, Kerry McCrary made a motion seconded by Dennis Firestone to donate $1,000.00 to the Lebanon County Agricultural Land Preservation Board.  All approved.  

BILLS PAYABLE


Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to pay the bills in the amount of $161,508.20 from the General, Recycling, Street-Light, & Payroll Funds.  All approved.  

CENSUS TAKERS NEEDED


Mr. Firestone also announced that Census Takers are needed and to see Brent McFeaters, Township Manager if anyone is interested or check out their website at 2020census.gov/jobs or call (855)-562-2020. Helen Light asked if the census takers can go into your home, but she was told they cannot go into your home.  
OTHER COMMENTS

Glenn Rudy asked about the Greenpoint School Road Headwall at Sattazahns Church because there are big rocks there that will soon block the road.  Brent McFeaters said he will check into it.  

DATE OF NEXT PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING


Wednesday September 4, 2019 - 7:00 PM  
DATE OF NEXT LICKDALE TREATMENT PLANT MEETING

Wednesday, September 11 , 2019  -  6:30 PM
DATE OF NEXT BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MEETINGS

Wednesday, September 11, 2019  -  7:00 PM
ADJOURNMENT

With no further business or comments, the meeting was adjourned at 8:10 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Elizabeth Krause
Recording Secretary

